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LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL MEETING 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 3 PRIMROSE STREET, NEWTOWN, CT 

APRIL 3, 2019 
 

MINUTES 
 
PRESENT: Chris Eide, Chris Smith, Jordana Bloom, Robert Pickard, Judit DeStefano, Ryan Knapp, Dan Wiedemann, 
Paul Lundquist, Phil Carroll, Kelley Johnson, Jay Mattegat, Dan Honan.  
 
ALSO PRESENT: First Selectman Dan Rosenthal, Finance Director Bob Tait, Newtown Schools Director of Business 
Ron Bienkowski, Financial Analyst Tanja Vadas, Board of Education Michelle Embree Ku, Rebekah Harriman-Stites, 14 
public, 1 press. 

 
CALL TO ORDER: Mr. Lundquist called the meeting to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 7:30 pm.  
 
VOTER COMMENT:  
Lynne Edwards, Sand Hill Road - thanked Council for service to Newtown, spoke to the education budget, move the 
budget forward without any decreases, let the voters decide, education committee voted to approve the budget as 
presented, the Board of Finance and Education Committee approved because the budget as presented is lean, budget has 
passed for 5 years. 
Steve Hinden, 25 Horseshoe Ridge Road – believed that everyone is doing the right thing, but there is a difference of 
opinion, does not support a proportional level to reduce budgets, does not agree with approach that budget as presented 
needs to be cut by Council before it goes to the voters, let the voters decide, urge not to make changes. 
Deborah Lubin Pond, 2 Pearl Street -  Hawley teacher & parent, if there are cuts to the education budget, classroom sizes 
will be compromised, there will not be individualized instruction, scores will fall, classroom size will suffer, encourages 
Council to keep budget as presented.  
Julia Conlin, Castle Hill Drive – encouraged Council to put forth budget as presented, there is a certain portion of voters 
that will vote no, be respectful of the work done by to put this budget together, and pass as presented. 
 
COMMUNICATIONS: Mr. Lundquist shared communications received. (ATTACHMENT) 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
2019-2020 Town of Newtown Municipal and Education Budgets 
Ms. Embree Ku, Ms. Harriman-Stites, Mr. Bienkowski, and Ms. Vadas were invited to provide further information about 
the Board of Education budget. Mr. Lundquist wanted to focus on captured savings with office supplies and clarified the 
difference between office supplies and instructional supplies. Ms. Embree Ku said that there was discussion at the 
subcommittee level regarding supplies and are able to capture savings by buying through a consortia, and difficult to 
capture savings in office supplies. 28% savings was mentioned by Mr. Spreyer, and capture savings of 20% and $24,000 
on Board of Ed side. Mr. Tait said that with centralized purchasing, the savings are yet to be seen. Principals purchase 
many items through a school discount with Amazon. Bid results cover all types of vendors, good prices based on bid. 
Prices are good for a year, there is not much storage space to store bulk items of office supplies. The prices are very good, 
as per Mr. Bienkowski, schools buy supplies when they need it. Schools buy based on what they need and use the money 
that is available, if money is cut they may not have the money to buy what schools need. There is a cooperative bid that 
works well. 
 
Mr. Knapp asked about bulk orders, you can place a blanket order. Mr. Spreyer had solid numbers purchasing with W.B. 
Mason, and purchasing with various accounts on Amazon, making progress, Mr. Knapp asked if the BOE has had Mr. 
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Spreyer come talk with them. Ms. Embree Ku said Mr. Spreyer has come to meetings, there have been discussions on 
other areas, bid process savings, big items like maintenance contracts, ductless splits, larger items, savings 20-25,000. Mr. 
Spreyer will be involved with more areas in due time. There are over 160 in the consortia, Ms. Bloom asked if consortia 
obtains lowest prices on a larger level, Mr. Bienkowski said yes and explained the criteria is specific. Mr. Pickard asked 
about other savings, Ms. Embree Ku said that there have been conversations, and look to make savings in all areas. Mr. 
Lundquist wanted to be clear with the difference between office supplies and instructional supplies. Mr. Bienkowski said 
they will continue to work with Mr. Spreyer with bids on all supplies. Mr. Bienkowski assured Council that they will 
work together on looking for savings with all supplies. Ms. DeStefano asked if municipalities can participate in the 
consortia, yes, Mr. Bienkowski said. Mr. Wiedemann asked if there is a way to rebid some of the supplies and get some 
savings. Some items are not worth bidding, because the amount is small, common items are part of a bid, but specific 
programmatic materials are generally not bid. Ms. Bloom suggested to look at supplies within a year, hard to presume 
until this has been done for a year under new the guidance of the new purchasing agent. M. Knapp said that it seems the 
board has confidence in the current budget for supplies, maybe can look together more thoroughly with Mr. Spreyer. Mr. 
Smith suggested to include Mr. Spreyer on all aspects of supplies purchasing and be able to report back to Council. Ms. 
DeStefano said that she would be disinclined to support reduction. Ms. Embree Ku said that they started with other areas 
for cost savings in purchasing. Mr. Tait said that Mr. Spreyer has started his position with looking at savings with very 
large projects, he will get to supplies, and has been here just 5 months. Mr. Pickard made the point of how this just came 
up at the committee level, not an arbitrary idea, it was new information and possibility to make a savings, don’t have the 
information to move on it now. Mr. Lundquist said that there is not enough information yet to make changes in the supply 
budget.  
 
Mr. Wiedemann said with the hiring of a new assistant superintendent this summer, with the curriculum in place, with a 
new director of teaching and learning starting in August, would be in favor of hiring the director in the second half of the 
year. Ms. Embree Ku said the assistant superintendent will be in charge of curriculum, the director of teaching and 
learning will implement the curriculum. As discussed in the committee level, the assistant superintendent will be hired in 
May, and be involved with the hiring of the director of teaching and learning, the curriculum is an on-going process, many 
people are involved with developing curriculum. There will be more harm done in postponing the hire. The BOE 
rearranged things in the budget in order to be able to hire the person at the beginning of the year. Mr. Eide clarified that 
the director of teaching and learning deals with instructional techniques. Mr. Smith said his biggest concern with this 
discussion is that these positions are very common in regions, necessary positions, critical to the success of the district, the 
experts at the BOE have made it clear that these positions are necessary. Mr. Lundquist said when this position was 
introduced at committee level, the superintendent had initially suggested at hiring later, but after in-depth discussions, the 
BOE moved budget items around in order to have the administrative team in place, all agreed with change. Mr. Smith 
asked for assessment of the positions after being in place for a year. Mr. Lundquist said that the decision has been made 
and is a core initiative for next year, and does not want to tamper with it.  
 
Mr. Wiedemann asked about Kindergarten max is 20, Ms. Harriman-Stites said they are looking at guidelines, K going 
down to 14-15 students. Reducing class size is reasonable and responsible with the growing needs of students.  Ms. 
Embree Ku said that there have been enrollment increases in the elementary schools, need to plan accordingly by school.   
 
Mr. Wiedman said that regarding building and maintenance, if you remove those that are not classified high priority, are 
there areas to rethink. Mr. Lundquist asked if there are items that are not urgent, not related to safety that could be 
deferred. Mr. Bienkowski said discussed in subcommittee, he is not in position to make that decision, it lies with the BOE, 
some items would need to be pushed out to another year, some are on a 5-year plan. Ms. Harriman-Stites said that the 
BOE went through these projects and reduced the line item by $50,000. Ms. Embree Ku said it is important to plan, good 
fiscal planning. Mr. Lundquist understands that deferred maintenance can result in higher costs, the intent was to look for 
possible savings within the entire BOE budget and BOS budget, and try to mitigate the budget from being voted down by 
voters.  
 
Ms. DeStefano asked where it stands now at this point in the discussion, is a 1.57 tax increase. Ms. Bloom is in support of 
the BOE and BOS budgets. Mr. Smith said to let the voters decide. Mr. Pickard said that the recommendations of Council 
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are not done arbitrarily, the idea is all the objectives are supported, maintain the integrity of the budgets. Mr. Carroll 
questioned the money put in special needs transportation. Ms. Harriman-Stites clarified, non-lapsing account as a separate 
issue. Mr. Wiedemann said that during budget season is the time to ask questions, relay the questions from constituents. 
There has been a lot of work done by all committees, numbers presented were not arbitrary, and can be backed up. Mr. 
Knapp commented that we do our best to find areas to anticipate savings, if there is a reduction to be had, if it did not pass 
referendum, Council can make suggestions, but have no line item authority. Mr. Lundquist added that despite no line item 
authority, try to have line item rationale.  
 
MS. DESTEFANO MOVED TO SEND TO REFERENDUM THE BOARD OF EDUCATION BUDGET AS 
RECOMMENDED BY THE BOARD OF EDUCATION. SECOND BY MS. BLOOM. Ms. DeStefano said there were 
reductions made in subcommittee, will continue to look at reductions of office supplies, not supportive of deferring 
maintenance, class size is critical to keep reasonable, and thinks the community will get behind this budget.  MR. 
LUNDQUIST MOVED TO AMEND THE MOTION AND REDUCE THE BOE EDUCATION BUDGET BY $150,000. 
SECOND BY MR. WIEDEMANN.  Mr. Lundquist spoke to identifying areas of reductions at the discretion of the board, 
to find savings, this is an opportunity to have the budget pass. Ms. Bloom said to trust the guidance form the BOE and 
superintendent without reductions. Mr. Knapp is in support of the amendment and believes reductions can be absorbed, 
and will have long term planning discussions going forward, share the concerns of passing the budget, hear from 
struggling tax payers, residential to commercial mix in Newtown, can be more of a burden on homeowners. Mr. 
Wiedemann said that there will be savings found throughout the year, multitude of ways to save and supports the amended 
motion. Mr. Carroll is in support of the amendment and majority of increases is contractual, and need to consider the tax 
payers. Ms. Johnson is not in support of the amendment to give students the education that BOE supports, this budget is 
work force development. AMENDMENT FAILS. (5-7) Mr. Eide, Mr. Smith, Ms. Bloom, Mr. Pickard, Ms. DeStefano, 
Ms. Johnson, Mr. Honan. Mr. Lundquist wants to see the budget pass and is enthusiastically in support of it passing. 
MOTION TO SEND TO REFERENDUM THE BOARD OF EDUCATION BUDGET AS RECOMMENDED BY THE 
BOARD OF EDUCATION PASSES. (9-3) Mr. Knapp, Mr. Wiedemann, Mr. Carroll. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
First Selectman’s Salary 
 
MR. WIEDEMANN MOVED TO INCREASE THE FIRST SELECTMAN’S SALARY BY 2% EACH YEAR FOR 
TWO YEARS. SECOND BY MS. DESTEFANO. Mr. Wiedemann said that it is important to show increases in the 
salary, but had not always been done in the past for various reasons. Review of salaries. (ATTACHMENT)  MOTION 
PASSES. ALL IN FAVOR. (12-0) 
 
Mr. Tait said that will increase the BOS side of the budget. First Selectman Rosenthal said that he had a conversation with 
the Town Clerk – departure in the town clerk department, staff are controlled by first selectman, but the town clerk is an 
elected official, does not control the staff or what they are paid. One of the clerks left, it was proposed rather than replace 
full-time, have part-time, and set the town clerk salary from $76,000 to $81,312 who will help shoulder the extra work. 
Mr. Honan asked if First Selectman Rosenthal sets the town clerk’s hours, he said no, the town clerk is an elected official.  
Ms. Johnson asked how to know if extra work will be done. First Selectman Rosenthal said that work will get split.  
 
First Selectman Rosenthal said went through with the budget with Mr. Tait, and look for further reductions in the BOS 
budget. First Selectman Rosenthal has a concern over specific line items, the budget had already been reduced, and create 
a negative line item in the salary line, over the course of the year, there would be some savings like change in town clerk 
department. Mr. Knapp appreciates willingness to find savings, concerned about creating a negative salary line, next year 
it would be a spending increase, and effect it would have on future budgets, advised to put money into fund balance 
instead. Mr. Eide said it seems like it could be better addressed with a fiscal policy. Ms. DeStefano said there is extra to 
put into fund balance, increase capital non-recurring, and bond less, it might be good to do a split, and develop a policy 
around it. First Selectman Rosenthal said to make reduction due to a possible surplus in various salary line items. MR. 
EIDE MOVED TO ACCEPT THE BOARD OF SELECTMEN BUDGET. SECOND BY MS. BLOOM. MS. 
DESTAFANO MOVED TO AMEND THE BUDGET TO FURTHER THE REDUCE THE BOARD OF 
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SELECTMAN’S BUDGET BY $15,223 IN VARIOUS SALARY LINE ITEMS AS ASSIGNED BY FINANCE 
DIRECTOR. SECOND BY MR. EIDE. ALL IN FAVOR TO AMEND. (12-0) MOTION TO ACCEPT THE BOARD OF 
SELECTMAN’S BUDGET AND TO FURTHER THE REDUCE THE BOARD OF SELECTMAN’S BUDGET BY 
$15,223 IN VARIOUS SALARY LINE ITEMS AS ASSIGNED BY FINANCE DIRECTOR. MOTION PASSES. ALL 
IN FAVOR.  (12-0) 
 
MR. WIEDEMANN MOVED TO ACCEPT THE BOARD OF EDUCATION BUDGET AS PASSED BY THE 
LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL IN THE AMOUNT OF $78,104,410. SECOND BY MR. HONAN. MOTION PASSES. (9-3) 
Mr. Knapp, Mr. Wiedemann, Mr. Carroll 
 
MR. WIEDEMANN MOVED TO ACCEPT THE BOARD OF SELECTMEN BUDGET AS PASSED BY THE 
LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL $42,179,503. SECOND BY MS. DESTEFANO. MOTION PASSES. ALL IN FAVOR.    
(12-0) 
  
MR. WIEDEMANN MOVED TO PUT FORTH TO REFERENDUM THE BOARD OF SELECTMEN BUDGET AT 
$42,179,503 AND BOARD OF EDUCATION BUDGET AT $78,104,410 AS PASSED BY THE LEGISLATIVE 
COUNCIL FOR A TOTAL OF $120,283,913. SECOND BY MR. HONAN. MOTION PASSES. (11-1) Mr. Carroll 
 
MR. WIEDEMANN MOVED TO ALLOW FOR THE FINANCE DIRECTOR TO MAKE ADJUSTMENTS FOR ANY 
ROUNDING ERRORS. SECOND BY MR. EIDE. ALL IN FAVOR. MOTION PASSES. (12-0) 
 
Transfer: $248,457 to/from various accounts 
 
MR. WIEDEMANN MOVED TO TRANSFER $248,457 TO/FROM VARIOUS ACCOUNTS. SECOND BY MR. 
EIDE. ALL IN FAVOR. (12-0) (ATTACHMENT) 
 
VOTER COMMENT: None. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS: None. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:47 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
June Sgobbo, Clerk 
 
Attachments:  Communications, BOE Information, Instruction & Office Supplies Memo, First Selectman Salaries 
Information, Transfer Information. 
 

THESE MINUTES ARE SUBJECT TO APPROVAL BY THE LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 
AT THE NEXT MEETING. 

 
 



From: Paul Lundquist <plundquist.newtown@gmail.com> 
Date: Wed, Apr 3, 2019 at 9:23 AM 
Subject: READ THIS: New information for tonight's LC meeting 4/3 
To: Chris Eide <chriseide4newtown@gmail.com>, Christopher Smith 
<chrissmith.newtown@gmail.com>, Dan Honan <danielthonan@gmail.com>, Dan 
Wiedemann <dgw0315@yahoo.com>, Jay Mattegat <jaymattegat@gmail.com>, 
Jordana Bloom <jordanabloom.newtown@gmail.com>, Judit Destefano 
<juditnewtownlc@gmail.com>, Kelley Johnson <kelleytjohnson@gmail.com>, Philip 
Carroll <ppcarroll13@gmail.com>, Robert Pickard <rpickard1013@gmail.com>, Ryan 
Knapp <Knapp.Newtown@gmail.com> 
Cc: June Sgobbo <sgobbojune@gmail.com> 
 
 
Hello LC Members, 
Attached are 5 items pertaining to tonight's meeting. 
 
1) BOE Info: responses to some of the open areas of discussion coming out of the last 
Ed Cmt meeting 

2) Instructional and Office Supplies Memo: supplemental info relating to #1 above, 
explaining key differences between Office Supplies and Instructional Supplies. 
NOTE: Rick Spreyer has stated via Bob Tait that savings in Office Supplies would not 
apply to Instructional Supplies because they are not purchased under the Office 
Supplies contract. Also, he stated that the average line item savings may be 20%, but it 
will vary. But he thinks an estimate of $24,000 for BOE and $13,000 for BOS ($37,000 
total) seems attainable. 

3) SouthernFfldCountyCentralOfficeSalaries: provided in response to a question from Chris Smith. 
And specifically, Dr Rodrigue was hoping to provide comparable salaries for Assistant Superintendents 
and Curriculum Directors.  CABE responded to her inquiry: "CABE has not historically collected that 
data.  Mostly because, up until recently, they just could not get people to give us those contracts or even 
the salaries for any of those positions."  

4 & 5) Selectman Salary & ctmdata_selectman salaries: comparative information for Selectman Salary 
discussion. 
 
See you all tonight. 
Thanks, 
Paul 
 



---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: Katie Michael via Newtown CT <cmsmailer@civicplus.com> 
Date: Wed, Apr 3, 2019 at 5:38 PM 
Subject: Form submission from: Contact the Legislative Council 
To: <plundquist.newtown@gmail.com> 
 
 
Submitted on Wednesday, April 3, 2019 - 5:38pm 
Submitted by user: Anonymous 
Submitted values are: 
 
Your name: Katie Michael 
Your e-mail address: katemichael731@gmail.com 
Subject: Board of Education Budget 
Message: 
Good afternoon, 
 
Please consider keeping the education budget as it has been proposed by the 
Board of Ed. I am in strong favor of the new Director of Teaching and 
Learning position and I am concerned a reduction in the budget will prohibit 
the hiring of this very important leader within our schools. 
 
Thank you, 
Katie Michael 
 
 
---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: Kathryn Burke via Newtown CT <cmsmailer@civicplus.com> 
Date: Wed, Apr 3, 2019 at 5:28 PM 
Subject: Form submission from: Contact the Legislative Council 
To: <plundquist.newtown@gmail.com> 
 
 
Submitted on Wednesday, April 3, 2019 - 5:28pm 
Submitted by user: Anonymous 
Submitted values are: 
 
Your name: Kathryn Burke 
Your e-mail address: kburke0905@gmail.com 
Subject: Education Budget 
Message: 
Dear Legislative Council, 
 
I am writing this letter as an individual and do not represent any other 
groups. 
 
I wish I could be there in person tonight to share my thoughts, but due to 
family illness I cannot be there. I watched the video of the LC meeting last 
night (4/2/19) discussing the BOE and town budget. I was shocked to hear a 
suggestion of an overall percentage cut to both budgets and then to apply it 
proportionally. While I understand the rationale is to help reduce the tax 
burden our current town feels (and trust me, who doesn’t love lower 



taxes??), I also feel this type of budget cutting is lazy. As a tax payer, it 
indicates to me that the council could not find any one particular area worth 
cutting and therefore are shifting the burden to the Selectman and Board of 
Education. If the First Selectman and Board of Education thought there was 
room for further cuts, they would have already taken them; as well as the 
other committees that have reviewed the budgets.  I understand in years past, 
certain budgets may have been presented with fluff which allowed cuts; 
however, it is my opinion that the presented budgets are fair and lean. It 
gave me hope to hear some members of the council agree with this position and 
don’t feel taking a percentage just to apply a cut is necessary. I ask that 
you do not cut the budget just for perception. If you truly cannot find areas 
to cut, then don’t. You and the many other committees have done a great job 
looking through the budgets and I have faith that if there was slack in the 
budget, it would have been identified. 
 
Last night there was also a discussion on how our town compares to other 
towns, specifically as it relates to tax increases and how achieving the 1.5% 
goal may bring our town more in-line with other towns. While specific towns 
were not noted (and therefore I couldn’t research comparability) I have to 
wonder what education programs those towns have that we might not have, or 
more specifically what education positions those towns employ that we do not. 
Other desirable towns have a similar position to the Director of Teaching and 
Learning that the BOE has requested to fund in their budget. We do not. In 
fact, we run a very lean education leadership team – a superintendent and 
an assistant superintendent - while other towns have multiple leadership 
positions. This director position will be a huge asset to our school 
community and benefit all children. 
 
I also hope that consideration will be given to the refreshed revenue amounts 
in the town budget.  It was noted that the updated revenue amounts resulted 
in the council’s 1.5% objective without even taking major cuts. So, are 
larger cuts to the education budget really necessary then? And if we are 
going to go there, I wonder would tax payers rather support a Director of 
Learning and Teaching position for our schools or pickle ball courts? 
Currently we have pickle ball courts in town. As a tax payer I would rather 
see the money be used on items the town needs – better roads, better 
schools. 
 
Again, I’m truly sorry I cannot be there in person tonight to share these 
thoughts, but I appreciate you taking the time to read them. I also want to 
thank you for all your hard work digesting and reviewing these budgets. It is 
not an easy task.  While I think everyone would love to see lower taxes, I 
also think many individuals and families in town also don’t want to see our 
town suffer just to save $25 on our tax bill. 
 
Thank you, 
Katie Burke 
 

  
 

 
 



---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: Lynn Edwards via Newtown CT <cmsmailer@civicplus.com> 
Date: Wed, Apr 3, 2019 at 4:45 PM 
Subject: Form submission from: Contact the Legislative Council 
To: <plundquist.newtown@gmail.com> 
 
 
Submitted on Wednesday, April 3, 2019 - 4:45pm 
Submitted by user: Anonymous 
Submitted values are: 
 
Your name: Lynn Edwards 
Your e-mail address: lebedwards@charter.net 
Subject: budget 
Message: 
To the members of the Legislative Council, 
 
First, and as always, thank you for your volunteer service to our town. My 
family and I truly appreciate all the hours and effort you give. 
 
I am writing to urge you to move the Education budget forward without any 
decreases, and let the voters decide if it is a fair and appropriate budget 
through the referendum. 
 
I was distressed to hear of the suggestion from your meeting last night to 
cut the town and education budgets by an arbitrary amount to achieve an 
arbitrary (lesser) tax increase. This is upsetting for several reasons: 
 
-       After thorough evaluation, the Council’s own Education Committee (and the 
BOF) voted to approve the budgets as presented. 
 
-       This means they could find no specific areas or items where they could 
reasonably expect the budgets should be reduced from the amounts proposed. I 
realize that there is no line item authority on the BOE budget, but I’ve 
witnessed this process for many years, and I know very well that if there is 
a line item that the BOF or LC thinks should be lower in the BOE budget, they 
will reduce the budget by that amount in this process. The fact that neither 
your Education Committee nor the BOF found items that could or should be 
reduced is very important. 
 
-       An arbitrary reduction just for the sake of lessening the tax increase 
would illustrate that the Council is not willing to let the voters decide 
what budget or tax increase we believe is fair and in the best interests of 
our district and our town. You are our representatives. You should give us 
the opportunity to decide what we want. 
 
The fact that your Education Committee and the BOF didn’t identify an area 
or item that should be reduced in the education budget is because the budget 
is lean and reasonable, and it should be put before the voters. If the voters 
reject it, and tell you it was too high, then you can defend a dollar amount 
cut. Otherwise, the cut is arbitrary – and it is indefensible without first 
asking your constituents, by way of the town referendum, what we want to 



support with our tax dollars. If my memory serves, both budgets have passed 
on the first referendum for 5 years in a row now here, and in each of those 
years, there were people saying beforehand that the budgets were too high and 
the voters wouldn't have it. Let the voters decide what we want to support. 
 
Sincerely, 
Lynn Edwards 
3 Sand Hill Road 
Sandy Hook  
 

  
 
---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: Michael Wight <mike071903@gmail.com> 
Date: Wed, Apr 3, 2019 at 1:18 PM 
Subject: Board of Education Budget 
To: <juditnewtownlc@gmail.com>, <chriseide4newtown@gmail.com>, 
<Plundquist.Newtown@gmail.com>, 
<jaymattegatnewtownlc@gmail.com>, 
<jordanabloom.newtown@gmail.com>, <danielthonan@gmail.com>, 
<Knapp.Newtown@gmail.com>, Dan Wiedemann 
<dgw0315@yahoo.com>, Phil Carroll <ppcarroll13@gmail.com>, 
<kelleytjohnson@gmail.com>, <rpickard1013@gmail.com>, 
<chrissmith.newtown@gmail.com> 
Cc: Dan Rosenthal <dan.rosenthal@newtown-ct.gov> 
 

Dear Legislative Council Members,  

As I am unable to attend your meeting this evening, I am writing this 
email to implore you to support the proposed 2019-2020 BOE Budget. 
Your approval will show the community and any potential community 
members how important a properly funded education budget is and that 
educating our children is a number one priority for the 
entire community. As you know, a good education system is a top 
driver of real estate sales and potential business investors in our 
community. We need to continue to attract people to Newtown and 
supporting the BOE budget is one way in which you can do so. Any 
cuts, especially with unknowns in educational funding, will be 
detrimental to our system resulting in; a reduction of staff, an increase 
in class size and have a negative effect on current educational 
programs and services being provided to our students. In conclusion, 
please vote in support of the BOE's proposed budget as the members, 
our superintendent, and all other staff involved have worked hard to 
present a budget that moves our education forward, not back.  

Thank you,  

Michael Wight  
6 Sweetbriar Ln 
Sandy Hook, Ct 06482 
 



  
 

 

---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: Joan Plouffe via Newtown CT <cmsmailer@civicplus.com> 
Date: Wed, Apr 3, 2019 at 12:28 PM 
Subject: Form submission from: Contact the Legislative Council 
To: <plundquist.newtown@gmail.com> 
 
 
Submitted on Wednesday, April 3, 2019 - 12:28pm 
Submitted by user: Anonymous 
Submitted values are: 
 
Your name: Joan Plouffe 
Your e-mail address: jplouffe@earthlink.net 
Subject: Education budget 
Message: 
   Dear LC members, 
 
   I have been closely following the budget process, and I am concerned about 
the deliberations that I am seeing and hearing about regarding the education 
budget. I believe that the budget as presented is lean, fair, and 
responsible. Despite being lean, it still addresses growing special education 
and social-emotional needs of our students. It also provides for a rigorous 
academic program that keeps our schools on par with surrounding districts. 
To me, that epitomizes a good, solid budget. Any cuts, while they might 
appear minor, will have a direct impact on student learning- through the 
educational program, curriculum, necessary  supplies, and/or the buildings 
they learn in. 
 
While it may seem easy to cut money from maintenance, I think we have learned 
from experience that deferring maintenance projects usually correlates with 
an increase in that expense later.  It is my understanding that the BOE 
routinely defers  some maintenance projects. Therefore, those maintenance 
projects contained in their budget, seem to me to be ones that they deem 
prudent  to pay for now. 
 
   I object on principle to cutting just for the sake of meeting a particular 
target number.  Doing so seriously undermines the efforts of those who put 
together the budgets, and who can soundly justify those budgets. It further 
serves to undermine the transparency that we have come to rightfully demand 
and expect. 
 
   Please pass along the education budget as is to voters. 
 

 
 
 
 
 



On Wed, Apr 3, 2019 at 8:52 AM Jacquelyn Kaplan via Newtown CT <cmsmailer@civicplus.com> 
wrote: 
Submitted on Wednesday, April 3, 2019 - 8:52am 
Submitted by user: Anonymous 
Submitted values are: 
 
Your name: Jacquelyn Kaplan 
Your e-mail address: jacquelyn.ottomeyer@gmail.com 
Subject: budget cuts 
Message: 
Dear Legislative Council, 
 
Having seen the discussion in last night's budget deliberations, I am once 
again extremely disheartened by the ever-present directive to maintain a 
certain percentage of budget increase rather than true, meaningful 
deliberation about the budgets presented.  Trying to maintain arbitrary 
numbers is an irrational way to approach budget season, and does a disservice 
to those involved in the hard work of creating these budgets. 
 
I understand that your duty is to balance town needs vs. tax burdens.  As a 
taxpayer, I appreciate that.  However, having paid taxes in this town for 10 
years, and lived and worked here for 14, I have seen enough to know that this 
town consistently and irrationally caters to the "low tax" demand despite the 
growing need for services.  Any and every budget is scrutinized, often by 
armchair quarterbacks without the full information necessary to make 
decisions, and is declared "too high" by a significant contingency who are 
vocal, but clearly a minority, given the results of elections and budget 
votes.  No budget will ever be low enough for this crowd, and the consistent 
attempt to appease them, at the expense of our children's future, the quality 
of our roads, and the well-being of our community, is baffling. 
 
Please do not call for cuts just to reach an arbitrary number that we think 
will pass.  Let the budget go to the voters and let them make their informed 
decisions.  I won't go into all the reasons I believe this current budget is 
already too low (one might be that my class sizes at the high school are the 
largest they have ever been thanks to continued cutting of high school 
staff), but suffice to say that further cuts are, in my mind, dangerous and 
unwarranted. 
 
Thank you for your time, 
Jacquelyn Kaplan 
34 Osborne Hill Road 
Sandy Hook 
 

 



Legislative Council  
BOE: Topics & Commentary 4/2/2019 

 
Purchasing Agent – Savings on “Supplies” 
  
We anticipate that the purchasing agent will be helpful in obtaining competitive bids for 
the district for services. 
 
For years, the district has been getting competitive pricing on supplies (custodial, office, 
and instructional) through several consortia. A consortium can obtain incredibly 
competitive rates because of the large quantities being purchased. 
 
Custodial supplies have been purchased for both the town and schools through the 
district’s consortium membership. Instructional supplies, which may include science 
materials, print materials, educational games, etc., are often different from office 
supplies and are best purchased in consortia of educational institutions.  
 
It is worth noting that each principal is allocated an amount of money based on the 
number of students they have. That way, we ensure that spending on each student is 
equitable. After the principal is given that allocation, they split it up, depending on the 
school’s needs, on office supplies, instructional supplies, travel, training, etc. We would 
not be able to apply a straight 20% reduction to each school's supply line item, because 
it would throw off the equity in spending per student. 
 
For more specific examples of instructional versus office “supplies,” see the list attached 
to the memo regarding “Instructional and Office Supply Purchasing” dated 4/2/2019. 
  
Director of Teaching and Learning – “How would curriculum be ready in time for 
the new school year?​” 
 
Curriculum development, review and revision occurs on a continuum over the course of 
several years and involves many people. The new Assistant Superintendent will work 
with the Director of Teaching and Learning, the Curriculum Committees, the Curriculum 
Council, the BOE Subcommittee of Curriculum and Instruction and the BOE to ensure 
that all curriculum is developed, reviewed, and revised with vertical and horizontal 
continuity among the grades and schools. 
 
The Director of Teaching and Learning is focused on teaching and learning (namely 
instruction). He or she would be responsible for ensuring the “delivery” of services and 



consistent, quality instruction takes place in every classroom.  ​The idea that curriculum 
would not be ready does not make much sense, as revised curriculum is always ready 
by the fall (as this is what is being taught every day from August on forward). ​ Having 
this critical position in place early on will finally provide the District with the necessary 
structures and oversight in place to support instructional improvements across the K-12 
landscape.  We continue to put off this position to support the District, and this now has 
become even more of a critical need given the number of mandates and responsibilities 
every District and administrator deals with in a given year.  
 
Class Sizes - what if class sizes in kindergarten and 1st grade were 21 students 
per class? 
 
In the budget, Kindergarten class sizes are smaller by design to address student needs 
and the prevailing research in this area. 
First grade class sizes are consistent with past practice.  
Enrollment in elementary schools is increasing, making the probability of 
underestimating staff FTE greater. As an example this year, Hawley kindergarten 
classes were split so that classes were 18 per class. They are now 21 per class as 
students who moved into the district since the fall increased class sizes larger than our 
guidelines. We have continued (last two years) to add Kindergarten teachers in the 
summer due to unexpected changes in enrollment, which makes it imperative we do not 
extend beyond what we believe is ideal or appropriate sizes for instruction.  The 
teaching and learning environment is critical to learning (and achievement). 
 
As we emphasized throughout the budget process and what is implied in our new class 
size policy, appropriate class sizes are not only about numbers.  In one case this year, 
we kept a 3rd grade cohort smaller at Middle Gate due to the number of SPED and 504 
students.  This smaller class size will be maintained as 4th graders next year.  We make 
decisions about class size around the population and their needs - often even more 
important than the number of students. 
 
Administrators 
 
We have reduced administrator positions when it was appropriate. For example, the 
Assistant Principal at Sandy Hook and the Director of Health and Wellness at Central 
Office were reductions in the past five years.  
 
However, the demands on administrators are increasing overall. State reporting, 
mandates, student management, social/emotional learning and supports, as well as 



teacher evaluations have contributed to the additional responsibilities that fall squarely 
on the shoulders of administrators. In addition, Common Core standards, NGSS (Next 
Generation Science Standards), and high stakes testing (e.g., Smarter Balanced, 
PSAT, SAT) have equally impacted the role of administrators. Reducing administrative 
staffing ​again​ would adversely impact our vision for school improvement.  
 
We need to ensure that the decisions we make are sound and reasonable, not just 
places to reduce the budget.  As a District that should be high achieving, our continued 
reductions in staffing, supervision, and oversight of programs and practices will 
ultimately have an adverse impact on improvements to teaching and learning. 
  
Maintenance  
 
The BOE recognizes that while the maintenance budget is the one that is frequently the 
first to be reduced and delayed, a long-term commitment to level spending is most 
prudent. Specific projects have been addressed in previous Q&A (dated 3/27/2019). 
The 18 year history is seen here. 
 

 

 

The most recent five year average of $253,888 is low relative to the 18 year inflation-adjusted 

average of $405,232. The five year average includes one outlier year in which the budget was 

$23,773. The 2019-20 budget includes $363,700 for building and site maintenance.  Any 

conversation about reducing the BOE budget based on the maintenance projects should take 

place in the context of a long term plan for level funding. 

 



 
SPED Contingency 
 
An education non-lapsing fund was created in 2014 with the BOF approval. The non-lapsing 
fund allows for educational funds to be designated for educational purposes and promotes good 
fiscal management by the BOE. Since the formation of the account, the BOE has requested 
funds from the non-lapsing fund for non-recurring expenses such as security equipment, a 
lightning protection system for SHS, and ductless-split air conditioning. 
 
Given the unpredictable history of special education expenses, the BOE initiated a plan, using a 
similar education non-lapsing account, for self-insuring against unexpected SPED costs. By 
including a contingency line for SPED in the budget that, if not used, would be rolled into a 
non-lapsing account (similar to, but separate from the account mentioned above), the BOE can 
ensure that the district mitigates some of the instability in the operating budget and would 
eventually build a safety net. This is a long-term commitment, and will take years to achieve 
security. As can be seen by the SPED budget history, it would take eleven years of ​adequate 
SPED budgets to allow $100K of the contingency line item to roll into the non-lapsing account 
(x11) and for it to be enough to cover the excess costs seen in SPED in 2015-16. 
 
 
  



BOE Policy 

 
 
 
 
  



Resolution passed by the BOE 3/20/2018  
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SPED Budget History 

 































Maximum 249,000$                             

Average 167,494$                             

Median 173,400$                             

Minimum 12,234$                               

Town Category Position Compensation Notes
Bridgeport Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent (1) 150,000$                             

Bridgeport Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent (2) 150,000$                             

Bridgeport Facilities School Construction Facilitator/Facilities

Bridgeport Finance/Operations Chief Financial Officer

Bridgeport Human Resources Assistant Director Human Resources

Bridgeport Human Resources Chief Talent Officer 140,000$                             

Bridgeport Special Education Chief Specialized Instructional Reform

Bridgeport Special Education Director of District Planning and Placement

Bridgeport Technology Director of Technology Services 140,000$                             

C.E.S. Assistant Superintendent Associate Executive Director 177,250$                             

C.E.S. Finance/Operations Director of Finance and Operations 177,158$                             

C.E.S. Special Education Director of Special Education 170,586$                             

C.E.S. Technology Director of Technology 95,977$                                

Darien Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum and Instruction 207,533$                             

Darien Athletics Director of Athletics 176,045$                             

Darien Facilities Director of Facilities 151,533$                             

Darien Finance/Operations Director of Finance and Operations 192,896$                             

Darien Food Director of Food Service 87,196$                                

Darien Human Resources Director of Human Resources 192,896$                             

Darien Instruction Director of Music 176,045$                             

Darien Instruction Program Director for Elementary Literacy and Social Studies 135,008$                             

Darien Instruction Program Director for Elementary Math, Science, and Gifted 150,345$                             

Darien Instruction Program Director of Early Childhood 153,746$                             

Darien Special Education Assistant Superintendent of Special Education and Student Services 207,533$                             

Darien Special Education Program Director, K‐12, Special Education and Student Services 162,614$                             

Darien Technology Director of Information Technology 163,329$                             

ER9 Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction 197,809$                             

ER9 Finance/Operations Director of Finance and Operations 176,200$                             

ER9 Human Resources Human Resources Manager 98,045$                                

ER9 Special Education Director of Special Education

Fairfield Assistant Superintendent Chief Academic Officer 188,598$                             

Fairfield Facilities Executive Director, Operations 180,641$                             

Fairfield Finance/Operations Executive Director, Finance and Business Services 180,641$                             

Fairfield Human Resources Executive Director, Personnel and Legal Services 176,460$                             

Fairfield Instruction Executive Director, Innovation, Curriculum, and Programs 173,400$                             

Fairfield Special Education Executive Director, Special Education and Special Programs 176,460$                             

Fairfield Technology Executive Director of Digital Learning 173,400$                             

Greenwich Assistant Superintendent Chief Academic Officer 203,465$                             

Greenwich Communications Director of Communications 128,349$                             

Greenwich Athletics Director of Athletics 157,998$                             

Greenwich Facilities Director of Facilities 143,500$                             

Greenwich Food Director of Food Services 117,534$                             

Greenwich Deputy Superintendent Deputy Superintendent 206,941$                             

Greenwich Finance/Operations Chief Operating Officer 186,000$                             

Greenwich Human Resources Chief Human Resources Officer 186,899$                             

Greenwich Special Education Chief Pupil Personnel Officer 189,377$                             

Greenwich Technology Director of Educational Technology 134,767$                             

Monroe Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent 175,000$                             

Monroe Facilities Manager of Buildings and Grounds 103,272$                             

Monroe Finance/Operations Director of Finance and Operations 161,619$                             

Monroe Instruction Director of Instruction and Professional Development 161,858$                             

Monroe Special Education Assistant Director of Student Support Services 147,448$                             

Monroe Special Education Director of Student Support Services 161,858$                             

New Canaan Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum, Instruction, and Assessment 221,088$                             

New Canaan Facilities Manager of Facilities Operations 12,234$                                

New Canaan Finance/Operations Director of Finance and Operations 211,235$                             

New Canaan Food Director of Food Services 78,540$                                

New Canaan Human Resources Director of Human Resources 199,214$                             

New Canaan Instruction Director of Visual and Performing Arts 170,867$                             

New Canaan Special Education Assistant Superintendent of Pupil and Family Services 214,402$                             

New Canaan Technology Director of Digital Learning 170,867$                             

New Canaan Technology Director of Technology Services 170,867$                             

Norwalk Assistant Superintendent Chief of School Operations 194,716$                             

Norwalk Communications Chief Communications Director 117,600$                             

Norwalk Facilities Director of Facilities 138,758$                             

Norwalk Finance/Operations Chief Financial Officer 195,419$                             

Norwalk Human Resources Chief Talent Officer 179,000$                             

Norwalk Special Education Chief of Specialized Learning and Student Services 188,700$                             

Norwalk Special Education Director of Pupil Personnel Services 180,484$                             

Norwalk Technology Chief of Digital Learning and Development 195,000$                             

Norwalk Technology Director of Technology 105,000$                             

Ridgefield Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent 202,000$                             

Ridgefield Facilities Director of Facilities 118,523$                             

Ridgefield Finance/Operations Business Manager 176,000$                             

Ridgefield Human Resources Director of Personnel 189,363$                             

Ridgefield Special Education Assistant Superintendent of Special Services 187,000$                             

Ridgefield Technology Director of Technology and Operations 176,044$                             

Shelton Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent 183,243$                             

Shelton Athletics Athletic Director 145,928$                             

Shelton Facilities Director of School Facilities 105,060$                             

Shelton Finance/Operations Director of Finance/Business Services 161,000$                             

Shelton Human Resources Director Human Resources 154,970$                             

Shelton Instruction Supervisor , Teaching and Learning (Humanities) 145,928$                             

Shelton Instruction Supervisor , Teaching and Learning (STEM) 145,928$                             

Shelton Special Education Supervisor of Special Education 145,928$                             

Shelton Special Education Supervisor of Special Education and Pupil Services 150,968$                             

Shelton Technology Director of Technology 137,895$                             

Stamford Assistant Superintendent Associate Superintendent, Intervention and Student Support 208,512$                             

Stamford Assistant Superintendent Associate Superintendent, School Development 183,500$                             

Stamford Assistant Superintendent Associate Superintendent, Teaching and Learning 183,500$                             

Stamford Community Director, Family and Community Engagement 178,110$                             

Stamford Deputy Superintendent Deputy Superintendent 249,000$                             

Stamford Finance/Operations Chief Fiscal Operations Support Officer 211,500$                             

Stamford Finance/Operations Director, Finance 173,237$                             

Stamford Grants Director, Grants 170,377$                             

Stamford Human Resources Executive Director, Human Resources 186,745$                             

Stamford Instruction Director, Curriculum and Instruction 168,577$                             

Stamford Research Executive Director, Research 184,096$                             

Stamford Special Education Director, Special Education and Related Services 168,577$                             

Stratford Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent 169,067$                             

Stratford Finance/Operations Chief Operating Officer 166,568$                             

Stratford Human Resources Director of Personnel 168,176$                             

Stratford Special Education Director of Pupil Personnel Services 162,077$                             

Stratford Technology Director of Technology 162,077$                             

Trumbull Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent 186,403$                             

Trumbull Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum, Instruction, and Assessment 186,403$                             

Trumbull Facilities Director of Facilities 136,434$                             

Trumbull Finance/Operations Director of Finance and Operations 161,896$                             

Trumbull Technology Director of Technology 126,186$                             

Weston Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum and Instruction 202,880$                             

Weston Facilities Director of Facilities and Security 147,178$                             

Weston Finance/Operations Director of Finance and Operations 184,291$                             

Weston Human Resources Director of Human Resources 187,380$                             

Weston Special Education Assistant Superintendent, Pupil Personnel Services 198,141$                             

Weston Technology Director of Digital Learning & Technology 178,425$                             

Westport Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent of Teaching and Learning 215,000$                             

Westport Facilities Director of Facilities 138,420$                             

Westport Finance/Operations Chief Financial Officer 218,110$                             

Westport Human Resources Director of Human Resources 188,393$                             

Westport Special Education Assistant Superintendent for Pupil Personnel Services 210,000$                             

Westport Technology Director of Technology 178,204$                             

Wilton Assistant Superintendent Assistant Superintendent, Curriculum and Instruction 197,182$                             

Wilton Facilities Director of Facilities 130,500$                              shared

Wilton Finance/Operations Chief Financial Officer 160,000$                              shared

Wilton Human Resources Director, Human Resources and General Administration 179,827$                             

Wilton Special Education Assistant Superintendent, Special Services 185,310$                             

Wilton Technology Director of Technology

Wilton Technology Director, Digital Learning 161,528$                             

2018‐2019 Southern Fairfield County Central Office Compensation



COMPENSATION COMPARISON 

TOWN POPULATION

AREA IN 

SQUARE 

MILES LAND WATER MILL RATE

FIRST 

SELECTMAN/

MAYOR VEHICLE

HEALTH 

INSURANCE CONTRIBUTION

RETIREE 

INSURANCE PENSION
DEFINED 

CONTRIBUTION MATCH

OTHER 

BENEFITS TOTAL COMP
TOWN 

MANAGER SALARY

 DEFINED 

CONTRIBUTION 

MATCH 

RIDGEFIELD 25205 35.0 34.4 0.6 27.78 135,041$        8,000$  YES 18% NO NO 9% OF SALARY $12,154 $9,000 164,195$        NO N/A

NORWALK 88485 36.3 22.8 13.5 26.605 147,043$        8,000$  YES 14% YES NO 5% MATCH $7,352 162,395$        NO N/A

NEW CANAAN 20194 22.5 22.1 0.4 16.96 147,000$        0$          YES 12% YES NO 7% MATCH $10,290 157,290$        YES 148,306$  $10,381

GREENWICH 62610 67.2 47.8 19.4 11.369 144,840$        0$          YES 10% NO NO 5% MATCH $7,242 152,082$        YES 203,611$  $10,181

FAIRFIELD 61347 31.4 29.9 1.48 26.36 138,082$        6,000$  YES 18% YES YES NO $               0  144,082$        NO N/A

WILTON 18692 27.4 26.9 0.5 28.1875 136,108$        0$          YES 0% YES NO NO $               0  136,108$        NO N/A

TRUMBULL 36578 23.5 23.3 0.2 34.02 121,992$        8,000$  YES 12% NO NO 5% MATCH $6,100 136,092$        NO N/A

REDDING 9309 32.1 31.5 0.6 31.72 117,391$        8,000$  YES 12% NO NO 3% to 5% MATCH $5,870 131,261$        NO N/A

DARIEN 21689 23.4 12.9 10.5 16.08 130,000$        0$          YES 8% NO YES NO $               0  130,000$        YES 173,228$  PENSION

NEWTOWN 28152 59.1 57.8 1.3 34.24 106,547$        8,000$  YES 12% NO YES 6% MATCH $6,393 120,940$        NO N/A

WESTPORT 27561 33.45 19.96 13.49 16.86 101,475$        $  4,800  YES 10% NO NO 5% MATCH $5,074 111,349$        NO N/A

MONROE 19867 26.3 26.1 0.2 35.24 90,998$          8,000$  YES 12% NO NO 7.5% MATCH $6,825 105,823$        NO N/A

WESTON 10388 20.7 19.8 0.9 29.39 52,000$            0$            YES 18% YES CMERS
OPTIONAL NO 

MATCH   $               0  52,000$             YES 143,510$   PENSION

                    RIDGEFIELD has a Tenure Stipend $500 per year of service. DC contibution is made by the Town.



Municipality  Population  Land Area First Selectman

Greenwich          62,855  47.9 $142,000.00 

Fairfield          62,105  30 $138,082.00 

Ridgefield          25,187  34.4 $135,041.00 

Darien          21,887  12.9 $130,000.00 

Trumbull          36,154  23.3 $118,000.00 

Redding            9,233  31.5 $117,390.77 

Guilford          22,283  47.2 $111,900.00 

Newtown          27,965  57.8 $106,547.00 

Southbury          19,571  39.1 $103,813.00 

Waterford          19,007  32.8 $103,114.00 

Suffield          15,698  42.2 $102,000.00 

North Haven          23,751  20.8 $101,496.00 

Westport          28,042  20 $101,475.00 

Madison          18,196  36.2 $100,000.00 

Orange          13,997  17.2 $98,960.00 

Windsor Locks          12,554  9 $97,420.44 

Somers          11,106  28.3 $93,280.00 

Stonington          18,593  38.7 $91,876.00 

Monroe          19,635  26.1 $90,998.00 

Ellington          16,195  34.1 $89,370.00 

Durham            7,240  23.6 $88,659.00 

Portland            9,360  23.4 $88,522.00 

New Fairfield          14,017  20.5 $88,239.22 

Brookfield          17,133  19.8 $87,804.21 

Clinton          12,957  16.3 $87,625.00 

Essex            6,588  10.4 $87,575.00 

Bethel          19,802  16.8 $87,259.00 

Old Lyme            7,432  23.1 $86,492.00 

Woodbridge            8,853  18.8 $85,526.00 

Old Saybrook          10,132  15 $85,517.00 

Marlborough            6,397  23.3 $82,050.00 

Burlington            9,640  29.8 $81,573.00 

East Haddam            9,036  54.3 $81,485.07 

Colchester          16,029  49.1 $80,995.00 

Woodbury            9,557  36.5 $80,000.00 

East Granby            5,166  17.5 $78,200.00 

Brooklyn            8,208  29 $76,608.00 

Litchfield            8,168  56.1 $76,547.54 

East Windsor          11,395  26.3 $75,460.00 

Killingworth            6,401  35.3 $74,542.00 

Haddam            8,264  44 $72,422.48 

Salary Survey ‐ Fiscal Year 2018/2019



Plainfield          15,093  42.3 $72,106.00 

Westbrook            6,956  15.7 $70,641.00 

Lebanon            7,209  54.1 $69,206.00 

Stafford          11,949  58 $65,900.00 

Willington            5,921  33.3 $65,727.61 

North Stonington            5,270  54.3 $64,948.00 

Thomaston            7,602  12 $62,873.00 

Weston          10,331  19.8 $52,000.00 

Thompson            9,288  47 $48,348.00 

Beacon Falls            6,168  9.8 $48,000.00 

Canterbury            5,075  39.9 $33,000.00 

Canton          10,298  24.6 $15,000.00 

Columbia            5,418  21.4 $11,716.00 

East Lyme          18,789  34 $10,144.18 

Simsbury          24,952  33.9 $0.00 
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